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Council Votes on Stricter Penalties for Dumping Commercial 

or Residential Garbage in Public Bins

Votes to reform City contracting payments to promote greater efficiency

City Hall, July 25, 2007 – Council Speaker Christine C. Quinn and members of the City Council will vote on four pieces of legislation at today’s Stated Council meeting.

The Council is scheduled to vote on legislation that would: 

· Increase penalties for those who dispose of household garbage in public trash bins;

· Require all payments to city contractors over $25,000 to be paid electronically;

· Make a technical correction to the Brooklyn Navy Yard/North Brooklyn Empire Zone

· Establish a Business Improvement District (BID) in Sunnyside, Queens.

The Council will also introduce a bill to increase safeguards for the use of explosives during construction and other development projects.  
Solid Waste Disposal in Public Trash Baskets

The Council will vote to increase penalties for those found guilty of disposing household and commercial garbage in public trash bins. The 2004-2005 NYC Residential and Street Basket Waste Characterization Study reported that up to 20% of all waste deposited in public waste basket consists of illegally deposited commercial or residential trash. This legislation would increase penalties for a violation to $100-$300 for a first offense, $250-$350 for a second offense and $350-$400 for a third or subsequent violation. Current penalties are $25-$100 for first violation, $100-$200 for second violation and $200-$300 for third or subsequent violation. This legislation would take effect thirty days after it is enacted into law.

“New Yorkers have taken the lead when it comes to waste disposal,” said Speaker Quinn. “Our streets are cleaner because people have made the conscious effort to put litter in its place.  But the fact is that these containers are simply not meant for dumping excessive amounts of commercial or household garbage.  With these new penalties in place, we will encourage more people to be responsible with their garbage.”

“Throughout the city, we have seen an increase in overstuffed and overflowing public trash cans, which become an eyesore and source of litter on our streets,” said Sanitation Committee Chair Michael McMahon. “The Council has already increased funding to enhance the frequency of pickups but now we need to cut off the source of more than 20% of the waste stream that comes from households and businesses illegally dumping in public receptacles.”

ELECTRONIC FUND TRANSFER

The Council will vote to reform City contracting payments by requiring all payments to city contractors over $25,000 to be paid by electronic funds transfer. Currently, the Department of Finance issues over 800,000 checks a year to vendors who provide goods and services to City agencies. Electronic fund transfer would lessen City bureaucracy by reducing the amount of paperwork involved in preparing and mailing payments. It would also expedite payments to vendors, allowing them to better manage their cash flow. Additionally, the City would achieve savings through the elimination of postage and other bank costs associated with paper checks.  The bill would apply to any payments entered on or after January 1, 2008.  

“As Chair of the Contracts Committee, I am thrilled with the Electronic Funds Transfer Bill and the Council’s continued efforts to promote efficiency,” said Contracts Committee Chair Letitia James.  The elimination of postage, as well as unnecessary bank costs, is the logical next step in generating savings for the City.  This legislation is designed to help both the City of New York, and contractors manage their funds more effectively.”

EMPIRE ZONE CORRECTION

The Council will vote to make a technical correction to the boundaries of the Brooklyn Navy Yard/North Brooklyn Empire Zone to include a small parcel agreed to, but left out of the original legislation. Empire Zones, which exist across the State, offer economic incentives to certified businesses. Such incentives include tax credits for hiring new employees as well as state sales tax refunds.

SUNNYSIDE BUSINESS IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT

 The Council will vote to establish the Sunnyside Business Improvement District (BID) in northwestern Queens. The BID would contain 92 properties and 300 businesses. Most of the properties are partially or wholly commercial, with ground-floor retail use. 

IMPROVED BLASTING LEGISLATION

The Council will introduce a bill that will increase safeguards for the use of explosives during construction and other development projects.  The new bill, sponsored by Council Member Melissa Mark-Viverito, will tighten current regulations, increase inter-agency communication and begin a wide-ranging community notification plan when blasting begins in a neighborhood.  Some of the possible changes to the existing legislation include:  

· Establish clear protocols for inter-agency communication before issuing a blasting permit, so FDNY has the best information available before issuing a permit.

· Shorten the duration of permits from three years to three months, while giving contractors the ability to extend the new permit for up one year after they prove, through regular surveys and reports, that there have not been any changes to the physical condition of the blasting site or nearby structures.

· Consider a requirement that personnel from either DOB or FDNY be on-site for every blast done for private construction projects.

· Stipulate that blasting and blasting-related activities may only be performed by persons that have a Certificate of Fitness issued by FDNY. Those issued by other jurisdictions, with the possible exception of any issued by a Federal or State agency, will not be accepted.

· Require FDNY and DOB to develop a protocol for assessing the cumulative effects of different types of construction methods such as blasting and mechanical means.

· Require that FDNY provide written notice to community boards, local elected officials and the occupants of all of the buildings greater than the 100-foot radius that is currently in practice.  Notification, including the hours which blasting is authorized and contact info for resident questions and concerns, should occur again 2-4 days prior to each day of blasting.  

· Notice of the blasting should also be posted throughout the neighborhood, including on light poles, parking meters or other public structures during this same period.  The notice must include contact information for resident questions and concerns.  

“These changes to the city’s existing blasting legislation, which call for more collaboration between the FDNY and other city agencies, are common sense solutions to concerns regarding construction projects where blasting is a necessity,” said Speaker Quinn.  “The more we can have city agencies working together, the better they can serve the people of New York.  I want to thank all of my colleagues for making this issue a priority.”  

“Residents should feel safe and secure, even when there is development that requires blasting close by,” said Council Member Melissa Mark-Viverito.  “Once these new regulations are in place, we will have a system of inter-agency communication and community notification that will greatly improve situations where the use of explosives is a necessity.  I want to thank the Speaker and the rest of my colleagues for moving forward with the creation of new blasting legislation.”
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